HIV PREVENTION PLANNING COUNCIL (HPPC)

Minutes

June 11, 2009



HPPC Members Present:
Pedro Arista

Jackson Bowman
Gayle Burns
Ed Chitty

Grant Colfax

Michael Cooley

David Diaz

Michael Discepola

Lauren Enteen

Celia Gomez

Isela González

Ben Hayes

Tom Kennedy

Ming Ming Kwan

Weihaur Lau

Montica Levy

Esther Lucero

Tatiana Molinar

Steve Muchnick

Kyriell Noon 

Tei Okamoto

Tracey Packer, Ex Officio
Perry Rhodes III

Jenny Lynn Sarmiento

Gwen Smith

Marshon Smith

Yavanté Thomas-Guess 

Tonya Williams 


HPPC Members Absent:
Jonathan Batiste*
Dennis Flemming, Ex Officio*

John Newmeyer
Ken Pearce
Frank Strona *

Luke Woodward*
* - These members notified the Chair of their intended absences in advance of the meeting.
HIV Prevention Section (HPS):

Betty Chan Lew

Emalie Huriaux
Vincent Fuqua
Eileen Loughran
Israel Nieves-Rivera
John Pabustan

Michael Paquette

Jenna Rapues
Process Evaluation:

Kathleen Roe


Guests: 
John Andrews, SF HIV Health Planning Services Council (HSPC)  & San Mateo County Prevention Planning Group
Noah Briones, Walden House and SF HSPC
Alexandra Byerly, EL-LA Program
David Gonzalez, SMTD Committee
Jen Hecht, Stop AIDS Project

Desmond Miller, Larkin Street Youth Services

Maritza Penagos, MNHC

Susan Philip, HSPC

Tewodros Tekesel, BCOA

Marliese Warren, CAPS

Harder + Co.:

Aimee Crisostomo
Willow Schrager

David Weinman (Note-taker) 

Welcome, Introductions, Announcements, Agenda Changes

Co-Chair Grant Colfax called the meeting to order at 3:04 PM.  He explained that the Council’s facilitating duties rotate between the two Co-Chairs from the community and single Co-Chair representing the government.  He made opening announcements including the following.

· This would be Perry Rhodes III’s last meeting as a community Co-Chair, but that he would continue as an active member of the HPPC.

· The attendees expressed their appreciation to Perry Rhodes III with applause.

· Perry Rhodes III thanked the Council members, the HPS professional staff, and the consultants for their support.

· Grant announced that Isela is at a meeting with the Board of Supervisor and will arrive later in the meeting. 

· He underscored that the next community Co-Chair would have his complete support, and that he is proud of the three nominees for the position.

Grant Colfax then asked members to introduce themselves and make appropriate announcements.

· Jackson Bowman asked for volunteers for the Trans Thrive event on Sunday 6/28/09 after the Pride Parade; interested people should contact Trans Thrive, or him.

· Michael Discepola announced that the Stonewall Project would move its offices and therefore be closed from 7/03-07/09.

· Yavanté Thomas-Guess distributed a flyer for the San Francisco Transgender Empowerment Advocacy and Mentorship (SF TEAM) 2009 Fundraiser and Trans Pride Awards 6/13/09, copies of which were emailed to all members in advance of the meting.

1. Review and Approval of Minutes from 5/14/2009

Tonya Williams moved and Tom Kennedy seconded the approval of the minutes for the 5/14/2009 meeting.  No discussion was offered.  The vote was by roll call as follows:

	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Pedro Arista
	Yes
	Ming Ming Kwan
	Yes

	
	Jackson Bowman
	Yes
	Weihaur Lau
	Yes

	
	Gayle Burns
	Yes
	Montica Levy
	Not present

	
	Ed Chitty
	Yes
	Esther Lucero
	Yes

	
	Grant Colfax
	Yes
	Tatiana Molinar
	Yes

	
	Michael Cooley
	Yes
	Steve Muchnick
	Abstain

	
	David Diaz
	Yes
	Kyriell Noon
	Yes

	
	Michael Discepola
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Laura Enteen
	Not Present
	Jenny Lynn Sarmiento
	Yes

	
	Celia Gomez
	Not Present
	Gwen Smith
	Yes

	
	Isela González
	Not Present
	Marshon Smith
	No

	
	Ben Hayes
	Yes
	Yavanté Thomas-Guess
	Yes

	
	Tom Kennedy
	Yes
	Tonya Williams
	Yes


The minutes of the 5/11/08 HPPC meeting were approved with members voting: 21 Yes, 1 No, and 1 Abstaining.

2. General Public Comment

The public offered comment summarized below.

· John Andrews of the San Mateo HIV Prevention Planning Council (HPPC) and the regional HIV Health Services Planning Council (HSPC) offered remarks including the following.

· He thanked Perry Rhodes III for his leadership on the SF HPPC.

· This comment was met with applause.

· He drew attendees’ attention to three upcoming events:

1. Ellen Sweeten, Director of HIV and STD programs in San Mateo County will be retiring after 25 years of service on 7/10/09

· On Wednesday 7/08/09 at 4:30 at the San Mateo Health Department there will be a celebration of her service and retirement to which all are invited;

2. On 7/19/09 the SF AIDS Walk will, for the first time, allow local planning bodies to set up informational tables

· The HSPC will have a table and the SF HHPC is invited to do likewise;

3. The HSPC is having a allocation and prioritization meeting regarding Ryan White funding at the end of August, all are invited to attend as members of the public

· The date, times, and location will be announced in the near future and will also be available on their Yahoo Group listing.

John Andrews’ comments were met with applause.
· Marlisa Warren with the Center for AIDS Prevention Studies (CAPS) – UCSF provided comment including the following.

· The 2009 CAPS Research Portfolio has been published and is available online at: www.caps.ucsf.edu/research/portfolio/2009/2009ResearchPortfolio.pdf
·  The CAPS Conference is scheduled for Friday 4/23/09 at Mission Bay, further information is available on their website: www.caps.ucsf.edu/conference/
Marlisa Warren’s comments were met with applause.

· Alexandra Byerly with the EL-LA program distributed the document entitled, “San Francisco Latino Providers Group,” copies of which are available to absent members upon request.  The document and her comments addressed funding cuts to programs focused on the Latina/Latino community in SF.

· She also noted that SF programs also impact people coming from other SF Bay Area communities for services, and that those programs have also received cuts.

Alexandra Byerly’s comments were met with applause. 

· Aimee Crisostomo with Harder & Co reminded members that satisfaction surveys had been sent to all HPPC members and that they are encouraged to complete them.

Aimee Crisostomo’s comments were met with applause.

3. Members’ Response to Public Comment

· Several members thanked Alexandra Byerly for her comments; specific responses included the following.

· Tonya Williams agreed with Alexandra Byerly that cutting a program below $350K is not reasonable, because most programs can’t be run below that level.

· Pedro Arista asked that EL-LA’s recommendation be forwarded to the Steering Committee for consideration, and Grant Colfax said that it would.

· Ben Hayes pointed out that community members bringing concerns to the Council, as Alexandra Byerly had is an example of how community planning should work.

· David Diaz noted the courage Alexandra Byerly demonstrated by presenting her comments.

· Grant Colfax added that this is an important time for the community’s voices to be heard.

4. HPPC Co-Chairs/Steering Committee Written Report

Grant Colfax drew members’ attention to the document entitled, “Co-Chairs Report” of 6/11/09, which had been emailed to all members in advance of the meeting and were available at the meeting.  He also made announcements / updates including the following.

· As of that date the State budget was not yet finalized, updates included:

· The Governor has submitted a budget with $80.1M in cuts to statewide HIV funding;

· SF’s cut would be approximately $6M in HIV prevention, treatment, and surveillance;

· HIV prevention funding in SF would be reduced by approximately $3M;

· The State Legislature is considering these proposals; and

·  On 6/02/09 HPS held a meeting at 25 Van Ness, room 330 of HIV prevention providers to discuss these potential funding cuts and how they may be dealt with. The meeting was well attended and next steps are being discussed internally.
· Later during this Council meeting members will elect a new community Co-Chair.

· As a result of feedback from members, the vote will be by ballot rather than roll call.

· Members’ votes will nonetheless be identified and reported in the minutes because this is public business.

Perry Rhodes III noted that the State’s HPPC representative (Ex-Officio Council member) is absent from the meeting due to travel restrictions related to budget restraints. For more information please see the Co-chairs’ written report. 

5. Election – HPPC Community Co-Chair 

The document entitled, “Community Co-chair Election” had been emailed to all members in advance of the meeting and was available at the meeting.  Grant Colfax asked if members have questions of the candidates, Pedro Arista, Ben Hayes, and Yavanté Thomas-Guess; none were offered.  The candidates were then invited to add to their written statements, which had been emailed to all members in advance of the meeting and were available at the meeting; their comments included the following.

· Ben Hayes expressed that his experience has given him a “good handle” on bridging the gap between the community’s interests and the public health bureaucracy.

· He noted that although there is a great relationship in SF between the HPS and the community, challenges remain and there are likely to be more tensions in the future.

· One of his strengths, he proposed, is his ability to communicate and to deal with / mitigate conflict.

· He offered his belief that his skills would strengthen the relationship between the community and the HPS.

· Yavanté Thomas-Guess suggested that he exemplifies SF and the Council – including the HPPC’s love of acronyms.

· He observed that one of the principles of the HPPC is Parity, Inclusion, and Representation (PIR).

· He pointed out that his participation at the Co-Chair’s table would cover several bases insofar as Inclusion and Representation.

· Pedro Arista said that when asked why he is running for the community Co-Chair position, and after a lot of thought, he has come up with three major reasons:

1. The next couple of years are going to be particularly challenging, and he could make a significant contribution by helping the Council work through this;

2. Council members have been working very hard on the Plan the past 18 month and the Co-Chairs will have the opportunity to move that Plan forward to a successful completion; and

3. Because it is important to be mindful of the process and to finding common ground among all of the people, both of which are things he is good at; thus participating as a Co-Chair is his way to contribute to something he finds meaningful.

Ballots were distributed.

· Grant Colfax reminded members the winning candidate would need 50% plus one vote to be elected and that there may be more than one round of balloting.

FIRST BALLOT

The results of the first ballot are as follows:

	
	Member
	Pedro

Arista
	Ben

Hayes
	Yavanté

Thomas-Guess
	Abstain
	Not

Present

	
	Pedro Arista
	(
	
	
	
	

	
	Jackson Bowman
	
	
	(
	
	

	
	Gayle Burns
	(
	
	
	
	

	
	Ed Chitty
	(
	
	
	
	

	
	Grant Colfax
	
	
	
	(
	

	
	Michael Cooley
	
	(
	
	
	

	
	David Diaz
	
	
	(
	
	

	
	Michael Discepola
	(
	
	
	
	

	
	Laura Enteen
	
	(
	
	
	

	
	Celia Gomez
	(
	
	
	
	

	
	Isela González
	
	
	
	
	(

	
	Ben Hayes
	
	(
	
	
	

	
	Tom Kennedy
	(
	
	
	
	

	
	Ming Ming Kwan
	
	
	(
	
	

	
	Weihaur Lau
	
	(
	
	
	

	
	Montica Levy
	
	
	(
	
	

	
	Esther Lucero
	(
	
	
	
	

	
	Tatiana Molinar
	
	(
	
	
	

	
	Steve Muchnick
	
	(
	
	
	

	
	Kyriell Noon
	(
	
	
	
	

	
	Perry Rhodes III
	(
	
	
	
	

	
	Jenny Lynn Sarmiento
	
	(
	
	
	

	
	Gwen Smith
	
	(
	
	
	

	
	Marshon Smith
	
	
	
	(
	

	
	Yavanté Thomas-Guess
	
	
	(
	
	

	
	Tonya Williams
	
	(
	
	
	

	
	TOTALS
	9
	9
	5
	2
	


A community Co-Chair was not elected.  A runoff election would be held between Pedro Arista and Ben Hayes.

SECOND BALLOT:  FIRST RUNOFF 

The results of the second ballot are as follows:

	
	Member
	Pedro Arista
	Ben Hayes
	Abstain
	Not Present

	
	Pedro Arista
	(
	 
	 
	 

	
	Jackson Bowman
	(
	 
	 
	 

	
	Gayle Burns
	(
	 
	 
	 

	
	Ed Chitty
	(
	 
	 
	 

	
	Grant Colfax
	 
	 
	(
	 

	
	Michael Cooley
	 
	(
	 
	 

	
	David Diaz
	 
	 
	(
	 

	
	Michael Discepola
	(
	 
	 
	 

	
	Laura Enteen
	 
	(
	 
	 

	
	Celia Gomez
	(
	 
	 
	 

	
	Isela González
	 
	 
	 
	(

	
	Ben Hayes
	 
	(
	 
	 

	
	Tom Kennedy
	(
	 
	 
	 

	
	Ming Ming Kwan
	 
	(
	 
	 

	
	Weihaur Lau
	 
	(
	 
	 

	
	Montica Levy
	(
	 
	 
	 

	
	Esther Lucero
	(
	 
	 
	 

	
	Tatiana Molinar
	 
	(
	 
	 

	
	Steve Muchnick
	 
	(
	 
	 

	
	Kyriell Noon
	(
	 
	 
	 

	
	Perry Rhodes III
	(
	 
	 
	 

	
	Jenny Lynn Sarmiento
	 
	(
	 
	 

	
	Gwen Smith
	 
	(
	 
	 

	
	Marshon Smith
	 
	 
	(
	 

	
	Yavanté Thomas-Guess
	 
	(
	 
	 

	
	Tonya Williams
	 
	(
	 
	 

	
	TOTALS
	11
	11
	3
	


A new Community Co-Chair was not elected.  A second runoff would be held.

· Grant Colfax explained that if a Co-Chair was not elected as a result of the second runoff further balloting would be conducted at the HPPC meeting 7/09/09.

THIRD BALLOT: SECOND RUNOFF 

The results of the third ballot are as follows:

	
	Member
	Pedro Arista
	Ben Hayes
	Abstain
	Not Present

	
	Pedro Arista
	(
	 
	 
	 

	
	Jackson Bowman
	(
	 
	 
	 

	
	Gayle Burns
	(
	 
	 
	 

	
	Ed Chitty
	(
	 
	 
	 

	
	Grant Colfax
	 
	 
	(
	

	
	Michael Cooley
	 
	(
	 
	 

	
	David Diaz
	 
	(
	 
	 

	
	Michael Discepola
	(
	 
	 
	 

	
	Laura Enteen
	 
	(
	 
	 

	
	Celia Gomez
	(
	 
	 
	 

	
	Isela González
	(
	 
	 
	 

	
	Ben Hayes
	 
	(
	 
	 

	
	Tom Kennedy
	 
	 
	 
	(

	
	Ming Ming Kwan
	 
	(
	 
	 

	
	Weihaur Lau
	 
	(
	 
	 

	
	Montica Levy
	(
	 
	 
	 

	
	Esther Lucero
	(
	 
	 
	 

	
	Tatiana Molinar
	 
	(
	 
	 

	
	Steve Muchnick
	 
	(
	 
	 

	
	Kyriell Noon
	(
	 
	 
	 

	
	Perry Rhodes III
	(
	 
	 
	 

	
	Jenny Lynn Sarmiento
	 
	(
	 
	 

	
	Gwen Smith
	 
	 
	 
	(

	
	Marshon Smith
	 
	 
	(
	

	
	Yavanté Thomas-Guess
	 
	(
	 
	 

	
	Tonya Williams
	 
	(
	 
	 

	
	TOTALS
	11
	11
	2
	


A new Community Co-Chair was not elected.  A third runoff will be held at the 7/09/09 HPPC meeting.

· Grant Colfax explained that the Co-Chairs would discuss what to do in the event that a community Co-Chair is not elected at the 7/09/09 meeting and present their suggestions to the Steering Committee.

· He noted that the candidates are invited to re-issue their statements, if they desire.

· He also pointed out that any Council member present at the July meeting would be entitled to vote without regard to attendance at this meeting.
6. Review & Approval of the Priority Setting Chapter

Grant Colfax introduced David Gonzalez and Steve Muchnick, members of the Show Me the Data (SMTD) Committee to conduct the presentation entitled, “Priority Setting Chapter,” copies of which were emailed to all members in advance of the meeting and were available at the meeting.  Their additional comments included the following

· Slide 3 – The contents of the chapter had already been seen and approved by the Council in parts, what was being presented was a distillation – the writing, and the completed chapter.

· Slide 10 – Provides a narrative for future committees to continue this work.

· Slide 12 – Committee members and HPS professional staff were acknowledged and thanked. Special thanks were given to Willow Schrager from Harder & Co.

· Members expressed their appreciation with applause.

Motion

The SMTD Committee moves that the HPPC approve the Priority Setting chapter for inclusion in the 2010 San Francisco HIV Prevention Plan.

No question or comment was offered from members.  The Co-Chair asked for comment from the public, none was offered.  The vote on the motion was by roll call as follows.

	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Pedro Arista
	Yes
	Ming Ming Kwan
	Yes

	
	Jackson Bowman
	Yes
	Weihaur Lau
	Yes

	
	Gayle Burns
	Yes
	Montica Levy
	Yes

	
	Ed Chitty
	Yes
	Esther Lucero
	Yes

	
	Grant Colfax
	Yes
	Tatiana Molinar
	Yes

	
	Michael Cooley
	Yes
	Steve Muchnick
	Yes

	
	David Diaz
	Yes
	Kyriell Noon
	Yes

	
	Michael Discepola
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Laura Enteen
	Yes
	Jenny Lynn Sarmiento
	Yes

	
	Celia Gomez
	Yes
	Gwen Smith
	Yes

	
	Isela González
	Not Present
	Marshon Smith
	Yes

	
	Ben Hayes
	Yes
	Yavanté Thomas-Guess
	Yes

	
	Tom Kennedy
	No
	Tonya Williams
	Yes


The motion to approve the Priority Setting chapter for inclusion in the 2010 San Francisco HIV Prevention Plan was approved with members voting: 24 Yes and 1 No.
· The outcome of the vote was met with applause.

7 Review & Approval of the Epidemiology Chapter
Grant Colfax introduced David Diaz and Susan Philip of the Points Of Integration (POI) Committee to conduct the presentation entitled, “Epidemiologic Profile for the 2010 HIV Prevention Plan,” copies of which had been emailed to all members in advance of the meeting and were available at the meeting.  Their additional comments included the following.

· The POI Committee is comprised of members of both the HPPC and the HSPC.

· Slide 4 – A copy of the CDC guidelines was available on the meeting room’s front table for attendees’ perusal.

· Slide 6 – The Committee tried to be as comprehensive as possible, and made what accommodations they could for known data limitations.

· Slide 7 – The Committee tried not to repeat data from the Community Assessment Chapter, where possible.

· Slide 11 – Each subsection is broken-down by Age, Gender, Race/Ethnicity, and Mode of Transmission.

· The Committee also wants to break down the information by SF’s Behavioral Risk Populations (BRPs) and awaits some data to complete that task.

· Slide 15 – Community Viral Load (CVL) is a new population-based marker with great potential thus the Committee invited Dr. Moupali Das-Douglas to conduct an explanatory presentation.

· The Committee believes this may be a helpful tool for both prevention and care in the future and therefore decided to include it in the 2010 Plan.

· This section will be authored directly by Grant Colfax and Moupali Das-Douglas.

· Slide 20 – The conclusions include information about populations most disproportionately affected.

· Slide 21 – Committee members, HPS professional staff, and consultants were acknowledged and thanked.

· The attendees expressed their appreciation with applause.

Motion

POI Committee moves that the HPPC approve the Epidemiologic Profile (the “Epi Chapter”) for inclusion in the 2010 San Francisco HIV Prevention Plan.
Comments and Discussion

· Michael Cooley asked if the data includes information from private medical providers.

· Susan Philip noted that the STD data is very complete and includes surveillance data from the entire city.

· She added that treatment data is limited to REGIE data, noting that it is very difficult to get data from all sources in the city.

· Michael Cooley pointed out that many people, including a lot of gay/MSM in the Castro neighborhood, access care services through private providers.

· Susan Philip indicated that the chapter recognizes this as a limitation of the data.

· She added that CVL might be a helpful indicator due to this limitation.

· Jackson Bowman asked if there is data on Transpeople other than US Census information.

· David Diaz and Aimee Crisostomo clarified that that the general demographic data relies on information from the US Census which does not recognize Transpeople as a gender; thus the Committee, with the help of Harder & Co., supplemented that information with other data including from the SFDPH.

· Michael Discepola suggested the Council have a presentation specifically on CVL.

· He also asked if there were ideas on how CVL data would be useful in our future planning.

· Susan Philip indicated that SF is in the forefront of this, and that CVL has potential prevention application by showing where people are testing late, where there may be more need for prevention services and/or messages, and in other ways.

· She added in regards to care, it might show where people are having difficulty accessing care including availability of Anti-Retroviral Therapies (ART).

· Michael Discepola asked if the chapter would say anything about these potentials.

· Susan Philip noted that this is only a placeholder, that the final will have more detail.

· Isela González said that she attended that POI Committee meeting on CVL and that it was pointed out that this is both new and preliminary; that the final wording would explain that it will be up to us how this tool would be used.

The Co-Chair asked for public comment, none was offered. The vote on the motion was by roll call as follows.

	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Pedro Arista
	Yes
	Ming Ming Kwan
	Yes

	
	Jackson Bowman
	Yes
	Weihaur Lau
	Yes

	
	Gayle Burns
	Yes
	Montica Levy
	Yes

	
	Ed Chitty
	Yes
	Esther Lucero
	Yes

	
	Grant Colfax
	Yes
	Tatiana Molinar
	Yes

	
	Michael Cooley
	Yes
	Steve Muchnick
	Yes

	
	David Diaz
	Yes
	Kyriell Noon
	Yes

	
	Michael Discepola
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Laura Enteen
	Yes
	Jenny Lynn Sarmiento
	Yes

	
	Celia Gomez
	Yes
	Gwen Smith
	Not present

	
	Isela González
	Yes
	Marshon Smith
	Yes

	
	Ben Hayes
	Yes
	Yavanté Thomas-Guess
	Yes

	
	Tom Kennedy
	Not present
	Tonya Williams
	Yes


The motion to approve the Epidemiology Profile chapter for inclusion in the 2010 San Francisco HIV Prevention Plan was approved unanimously.

· The outcome of the vote was met with applause.

8 Next Steps

Grant Colfax invited members to submit written comments and suggestions on the content of the meeting and particularly the ballot election process piloted during this meeting.  He thanked staff for implementing this process seamlessly.

The Co-Chair noted that no additional public comment was offered.

9 Summary, Evaluation, and Closure of Meeting

Perry Rhodes III thanked his fellow Co-Chairs and gave special thanks to Harder & Co.

Grant Colfax reminded members to fill in and submit their evaluation forms before leaving.

10 Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 5:00 PM.

Minutes prepared by David Weinman and reviewed by Eileen Loughran and Israel Nieves-Rivera.
The next HPPC meeting will be Thursday, July 09, 2009 
at the Quaker Meeting House, 65 Ninth Street, San Francisco

The next HPPC business meeting will be held on Thursday, July 9, 2009


3:00 – 6:00 PM


Quaker Meeting House, 65 9th St. (between Market & Mission), San Francisco.
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